# **Distribution Agreement**

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

4/21/2022

Mary Hogsett

Prevalence of Obesity among Displaced Populations after Exposure to Humanitarian Crises:

A Systematic Review

By

Mary Hogsett

Master of Public Health

Hubert Department of Global Health

Liliana Aguayo-Markes, PhD, MPH

Committee Chair

Prevalence of Obesity among Displaced Populations after Exposure to Humanitarian Crises: A Systematic Review

By

Mary Hogsett Bachelor of Science Trinity University 2017

Thesis Committee Chair: Liliana Aguayo-Markes, PhD, MPH

An abstract of

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Global Health

#### Abstract

Prevalence of Obesity among Displaced Populations after Exposure to Humanitarian Crises:

A Systematic Review

#### By Mary Hogsett

Globally, it is estimated that 39% of adults have overweight or obesity. Most estimates fail to account for the prevalence of obesity among displaced populations, especially internally displaced persons (IDPs) and refugees. We summarized the current knowledge of overweight and obesity prevalence among displaced populations and evaluated if subsets of these populations are at increased risk for obesity when compared with local residents and immigrant counterparts. A systematic search was conducted on PubMed, EMBASE, and Web of Science to identify Englishlanguage peer-reviewed observational studies published through November 2021. Studies were included if they examined the weight status of displaced populations following humanitarian emergencies and reported overweight and obesity rates. There were no exclusionary criteria for age, gender, country of origin, or resettlement status. A total of 1205 unique studies were identified on PubMed, EMBASE, and Web of Science after deduplication. After following PRISMA guidelines, 80 studies met inclusion criteria. There was great heterogeneity among the studies selected and the displaced populations. These studies were organized into three categories based on residency status. It was found that some populations had higher than 30% of adults having obesity before resettlement and at the time of entrance exams. When compared with adult men, rates of obesity were higher among adult women and higher in older than younger individuals. Adult populations did not show clear increases in overweight or obesity prevalence after resettlement, but when comparing different studies, children (2-18 years of age) increased from 10.2% to 19% in prevalence of obesity after resettlement. Comparing to non-refugee populations had mixed results, but obesity rates were slightly lower among displaced populations when compared to non-refugee controls after resettlement. Overall findings suggest that obesity is an issue displaced population face before resettlement and does not always arise afterwards. While nutrition interventions have been implemented to improve the nutrition needs of displaced populations, most of these efforts have focused on underweight risks. Nutrition efforts need to expand to prevent the development of obesity, particularly among displaced populations before resettlement.

# Prevalence of Obesity Among Displaced Populations after Exposure to Humanitarian Crises: A Systematic Review

By Mary Hogsett Bachelor of Science Trinity University 2017

Thesis Committee Chair: Liliana Aguayo-Markes, PhD, MPH

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the Rollins School of Public Health of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Public Health in Global Health

#### Acknowledgments

I cannot express enough gratitude to those who have supported me through this process. Many people have helped me to learn and grow as a professional and arrive at graduation with new skills. First and foremost, I need to thank my thesis advisor, Dr. Aguayo-Markes for countless pieces of advice on how to continually improve. Without her, I would have not been able to research a population that is important to me, but moreover, I would have not been introduced to such an important field of research. Her patience and guidance will be with me now as I grow in the public health field. Second, I have to thank other faculty and staff at Rollins and the CDC who have helped answer my questions and inspire me daily to do the best work that I can. Thank you as well to my colleagues and friends at Rollins who always were there to brainstorm or commiserate, and an extra thank you to my roommate Deanna, who was always there with a cup of tea at the end of a long day of writing. Lastly, I must thank my family. My parents have taught me since day one to value my education because it is a privilege. I have not forgotten this lesson even during the long nights; I am grateful to have this opportunity in my life to delve into research. Thank you all!

# **Table of Contents**

| Introduction  |
|---|
| Methods   |
| Search Strategy   |
| Inclusion & Exclusion Criteria4   |
| Manuscript Selection  |
| Overweight and Obesity Prevalence   |
| Figure 1  |
| Results7  |
| Table 19  |
| Prevalence of obesity by age and resettlement status10  |
| Table 2   |
| Prevalence of obesity by sex and resettlement status  |
| Table 314   |
| Prevalence of obesity among displaced populations in comparison with non-displaced populations 15 |
| Table 4   |
| Differences in prevalence of obesity with changes in resettlement status                          |
| Discussion  |
| References  |

# Introduction

Obesity has large impacts on public health due to the associations with other noncommunicable diseases (NCDs)<sup>1,2</sup>. Beyond risks associated with NCDs, during the Covid-19 pandemic, obesity was also recognized as an important risk factor for Covid-19, a communicable disease<sup>3</sup>. NCDs have a significant economic impact on healthcare systems<sup>4</sup>. The public health burden and economic impact of obesity has increased as the prevalence of overweight and obesity increase globally <sup>5,6</sup>. In fact, researchers characterize our current era as an "obesity pandemic," illustrating the immediate public health need to address the increasing obesity prevalence.

The nutrition transitions from traditional diets to a reliance on a greater amount of processed foods, and diets rich in fats, meats and sugar, that several countries experienced have been associated with rapid increases in Body Mass Index (BMI)<sup>6,7</sup>. While low and middle-income countries experienced this transition at a later time, and more rapidly than higher-income countries, all countries experienced the subsequent growth in obesity prevalence. Increases in obesity have been documented in males and females of all ages in high-income countries, and primarily among women and middle-aged populations in urban areas of low-income countries<sup>7</sup>. Currently, it is estimated that 39% of adults and 18% of children and adolescents (ages 5-19) have overweight or obesity<sup>8</sup>. However, most of these estimates failed to account for the prevalence risks of displaced populations.

As of mid-2021, there were an estimated 84 million forcibly displaced people globally<sup>9</sup>. Displaced populations have been classified using multiple categories to define their legal status such as refugees or internally displaced peoples (IDPs). Refugees are categorized as populations that have left a dangerous situation like war or other conflict and have crossed borders due to fear of persecution. IDPs are similar to refugees in the way that they feel unsafe at their place of residence, so they leave. But in the case of IDPs, they stay within the borders and retain the same rights as other citizens. Since both groups are exposed to great stressors like conflict and must relocate, they are exposed to scenarios that can impact their health. In most cases, these populations are exposed to humanitarian emergencies, which consist of crises like epidemics, famine, natural disasters or other emergencies. Further, these populations may be displaced due to complex humanitarian emergencies (CHEs) where the crisis (or crises) are exacerbated by the complexity of the context of the situation. Additionally, movement and resettlement can cause lapses in access to resources. There are currently few solutions to these issues, but many displaced populations either resettle, voluntarily repatriate, or integrate into the local community. In recent years, there have been decreases in the number of people who resettle, and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) estimates that only 20% of their goal was met in 2021<sup>8</sup>. Additionally, most displaced populations now live in urban settings rather than camp settlements, which introduces a different set of health risks. These shifts in living arrangements have been shown to be associated with changes in the risks and prevalence of  $NCD^{10}$ .

Most of the literature examining the health risks of populations that are forcibly displaced focuses on the impact of undernutrition while being displaced. Obesity risks have mostly been examined only after resettlement in high-income countries. However, with this dualistic thinking, gaps may be overlooked especially in IDP populations who may not resettle. Several systematic reviews and meta-analyses on obesity account for certain subsets of these populations, like certain age groups (e.g. only children<sup>11</sup>)or populations from certain countries or regions<sup>12</sup>. Yet, the prevalence of overweight and obesity in all age groups of displaced populations that have

been exposed to humanitarian emergencies remains understudied. Since these populations have been exposed to rapid nutrition transitions —as they moved from their place of origin to temporary settlements, and sometimes relocate in higher income countries, it is likely that they are at a higher risk for overweight and obesity than their non-displaced counterparts. This systematic review will examine published research on the prevalence of overweight and obesity in refugees, IDPs, and other displaced populations that were exposed to crises during their lifetime. By not excluding studies based on gender, country of origin, and resettlement status, we can review the overarching picture, and determine if the prevalence estimates of the displaced populations vary from the current global trends. This information can shed light on their current obesity trends and their future risks for noncommunicable diseases, as well as the need for nutrition interventions that aim to lower the burden of obesity among displaced populations.

#### Methods

#### Search Strategy

This systematic review was developed in accordance with the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) and was registered at PROSPERO (application pending). The PRISMA framework consists of an iterative process to identify eligible studies<sup>13</sup>. Three databases were chosen; PubMed, EMBASE, and Web of Science to find relevant research. The following key concepts and keywords were used: (1) displaced population or emergency-context terms ("refugee" or "displaced people" or "asylee" or "asylum-seeker" or "humanitarian" or "emergency setting") and (2) weight-related and anthropometric terms ("obesity" or "overweight" or "double burden" or "BMI" or "body mass" or "bodyweight" or "weight gain" or "waist-to-hip" or "waist circumference" or "skinfold thickness"). Search was conducted on November 01, 2021.

#### Inclusion & Exclusion Criteria

Several criteria for exclusion and inclusion were determined to focus the scope of the systematic review. The first key criterium for inclusion was that the study population had to be only comprised of individuals who were both exposed to humanitarian crises AND were displaced. This included refugees, IDPs, or other special visa holders (SIVs). These populations were included if they had been exposed at any timepoint or were currently experiencing displacement. The second criterium was to have an observational study design that incorporated anthropometric measurements to determine the weight status (e.g. BMI, skin-fold, etc.). Studies that were examining the relationship between the prevalence of overweight or obesity and other disease outcomes were included if weight status results were reported separately. Only peer-reviewed manuscripts published in English and with full text available were included in our review. We excluded studies that focused on any population that had been exposed to a non-emergency displacement and therefore had different political rights than those of refugees, IDPs, or SIVs (e.g. immigrants or migrants). Additionally, populations who were born to families of refugees after resettlement were not included for not meeting the inclusion criteria. If studies were stratified by these populations, only the data on the originally displaced populations were considered in our review. If research manuscripts did not clearly define which type of displaced population were included, studies were excluded. Clinical trials, intervention designs, and studies focusing on pregnant women and gestational weight were excluded. Other systematic reviews and meta-analyses, scoping reviews, editorials, conference abstracts, and any type of non-peerreviewed literature were also excluded. In addition, manuscripts that did not distinctly state the

prevalence of overweight, obesity, or overweight/obesity, were excluded. There were no exclusions based on gender, age, country of relocation, or origin country.

### Manuscript Selection

The PRISMA guidelines were followed to find relevant studies. The titles of all potential publications were reviewed after duplicates were removed on EndNote and Covidence. Titles were reviewed for the subject matter and clear indicators of exclusion criteria. After this step, all abstracts were reviewed followed by a full-text review.

# **Overweight and Obesity Prevalence**

In this study, we defined overweight as a BMI of 25-29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> and obesity based on a BMI  $\geq$  30 kg/m<sup>2</sup> for adult populations. For children and adolescents, percentile curves were used for establishing their weight status. In this case, the 85<sup>th</sup>-95<sup>th</sup> percentile was considered overweight and over the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile was categorized as obesity. If studies did not report using these thresholds, for example, using special cutoff points for Asian populations, they were still included in the results with notes discussing these variations.





#### Results

A total of 1205 unique studies were identified on PubMed, EMBASE, and Web of Science (Figure 1) after duplicates were removed. After following the PRISMA selection process, 80 studies satisfied inclusion criteria for this review, most of which focus on the effects of resettlement. Multiple studies were excluded from this study because the findings of the displaced populations were not stratified from those of residents or immigrants. Additionally, many papers only reported weight status if it was under the normal threshold – these studies were also excluded. One important distinction in the 80 articles that were selected is that although most used similar sampling methods, only 11 included overweight and obesity status before resettlement. This differentiation will be discussed in more detail in the following sections.

The 80 studies that were included in this systematic review can be found in **Table 1**. Data from the majority of studies included were collected using retrospective chart review (RCR) or completing a secondary data analysis on data on refugee populations (n=27). In total, there were 29 RCRs and eleven longitudinal studies. Other studies comprised of mostly cross-sectional studies. Most cross-sectional studies (n=39) relied on convenience sampling methods especially for the populations that had been resettled and were living in disperse sites. As can be seen in **Table 1**, the study sizes varied greatly. The smallest study, a cross-sectional study on Somali women who had resettled in Australia included 31 participants<sup>14</sup>. The largest study included 358,030 participants identified through an RCR over an eight-year period after resettlement<sup>15</sup>. Due to the different status of these displaced populations, **Table 1** is organized into two sections, with displaced populations that are not resettled being presented first, and populations that have completed resettlement presented second. The first sub-section includes populations that may be politically seen as an internally displaced persons (IDPs) or may be not officially resettled to a

designated reception country. Notably, the terms used to refer to refugee status have changed over the span of these studies from the earliest study dated in 1982<sup>16</sup> to the most recent study published in 2021, shortly before the search of this systematic review was conducted<sup>17</sup>.

**Table 1** introduces the regional makeup of these studies. The majority of studies that had study populations before resettlement focused on samples from West Asia. Six separate studies took place in Jordan and in Palestine. A few of these studies are comparing different places where refugees are living in settlements and United Nations Relief and Works Agency (UNWRA) sites. Another ten studies wanted to understand the impact of living in urban sites or in settlements on displaced populations. However, more than half of the studies are on populations after resettlement. Out of these, thirty-two focused on populations that resettled in the United States. Two studies of note took place in Sarajevo and Armenia during the 1990s and assessed the nutritional status of an on-going emergency situation. The countries of origin (data not included) were very diverse and included populations displaced throughout the world.

| Resettlement Status               | Country of residence<br>at the time of the<br>study   | Study Design  | Sample Size<br>(range)                   |
|-----------------------------------|---|---|--|
| Not resettled at time<br>of study | *Nigeria <sup>18</sup> ,<br>***Algeria <sup>19-21</sup> ,<br>Egypt <sup>22</sup> , *Kenya <sup>23</sup>   | Cross-sectional (5)<br>Retrospective chart<br>review (1)  | 65 <sup>21</sup> - 3389 <sup>20</sup>    |
|                                   | Pakistan <sup>24</sup>  | Cross-sectional (1)   | 20624                                    |
|                                   | Thailand and<br>*Myanmar <sup>25</sup>  | Retrospective chart<br>review (1)   | **73251 <sup>25</sup>                    |
|                                   | Iran <sup>26,27</sup> ,<br>Lebanon <sup>22,28,29</sup> ,<br>*Palestine <sup>29-33</sup> ,<br>Jordan <sup>22,29,34-37</sup> ,<br>Iraq <sup>22,38</sup> , Syria <sup>29</sup> ,<br>*Armenia <sup>39</sup> | Cross-sectional (12)<br>Case-control (1)<br>Retrospective chart<br>review (2)   | 100 <sup>38</sup> - 17632 <sup>37</sup>  |
|                                   | Turkey <sup>22,40,41</sup> ,<br>Greece <sup>22,42</sup> ,<br>*Sarajevo <sup>43</sup>  | Retrospective chart<br>review (2)<br>Cross-sectional (2)<br>Longitudinal (1)  | 137 <sup>41</sup> - **7762 <sup>29</sup> |
| Resettled at time of study        | United States <sup>15-17,44-</sup><br><sup>74</sup> , Canada <sup>75,76</sup>   | Retrospective chart<br>review (15)<br>Cross-sectional (11)<br>Longitudinal (5)<br>Retrospective &<br>longitudinal (3)<br>Retrospective cohort (2) | 66 <sup>60</sup> - 334,746 <sup>15</sup> |
|                                   | Switzerland <sup>77,78</sup> ,<br>Germany <sup>79,80</sup> , The<br>Netherlands <sup>81</sup> ,<br>England <sup>82</sup>  | Cross-sectional (4)<br>Retrospective chart<br>review (1)<br>Longitudinal (1)  | 48 <sup>78</sup> - 352 <sup>77</sup>     |
|                                   | Australia <sup>14,83-89</sup> , New Zealand <sup>90-92</sup>  | Cross-sectional (3)<br>Retrospective chart<br>review (5)<br>Longitudinal (1)  | $31^{90} - 2992^{92}$                    |
|                                   | South Korea <sup>93</sup>   | Cross-sectional (1)   | 917 <sup>93</sup>                        |

Table 1. Included studies by region, study design, and sample size

Notes: \*Studies include populations that may be internally displaced and other non-refugee populations that were not resettled at the time of the study.

\*\* Sample size includes the total number of displaced participants recruited in multiple countries. Subsamples by country were not reported.

\*\*\*All studies that took place in Algeria are on the Sahrawi people who live in a protracted emergency setting.

Ranges of study samples size only includes the number of participants who attended all follow-up appointments and had BMI measurements. These numbers may not represent the full sample size of each study.

#### Prevalence of obesity by age and resettlement status

Studies selected were sorted by age groups and presented in three categories by resettlement status in **Table 2**. The first category had studies that focused on populations that had not resettled. These populations were living in IDP, refugee, or other temporary settlements. The second category of studies collected data from initial entrance exams or screenings. In this category, populations underwent an exam shortly before they get transported to the reception country or shortly after resettlement, usually within ~90 days. The third category includes studies after official resettlement. There is some potential overlap between category two and category three because both include populations after resettlement. However, the third category only includes studies that do not specify when the populations were examined or other studies that were assessing effects on obesity prevalence rates after an amount of time after the initial entry. Table 2 introduces the prevalence of overweight and obesity across distinct age categories, but there is some overlap.

Children under five in all resettlement categories had the lowest prevalence of overweight and obesity in comparison to older populations. This trend (obesity increasing with older ages) was observed in all the categories of displaced populations we examined. None of the studies included in this systematic review included data of children under five after the initial medical screening. Studies that included children 2-18 were sorted into the older child category.

Children 5-18 years of age had slightly higher prevalence in comparison to children under five with the exception of a study conducted by Yanni et al. In this study the highest prevalence among children was 14.4% among children under five who were not resettled<sup>37</sup>. Children aged 6-11 years-old had a prevalence of 9.4%, and 12-19-year-olds had a prevalence of 10.2% at entrance exams<sup>37</sup>. The highest values for children and adolescents were seen after the initial

screenings for entry into their reception country. These follow-up times ranged from a few months to years afterwards. Both of the two studies with the highest values examined the longitudinal effect of resettlement in pediatric patients.

| Displaced Population C        | verweight prevalence<br>% (age range)     | Obesity prevalence<br>% (age range)                   | Total prevalence % (age range)                         |
|-------------------------------|---|---|--|
| Not resettled at time of stud | dy <sup>1</sup>                           |   |  |
| Children <5 years of age      | 2.4 - 14.6 <sup>20,37,42</sup>            | $0.6 - 14.4^{18,20,37}$                               | <b>4.4</b> - 15 <sup>22,28,34</sup>                    |
| Children 5-18 years of age    | 5- 20 <sup>24,32,35,37,41,43</sup>        | $1.4 - 10.2^{24,32,35,37,41}$                         | $17.9^{30}$  |
| Adults >18 years of age*      | 24 - 37.8 <sup>27,31,37</sup>             | $19 - 33.5^{27,31,37}$                                | 60.5-64 <sup>31,36,40</sup>                            |
| 15-44 years                   | 13 <sup>27</sup> (15-24)                  | 13 <sup>27</sup> (15-24)                              | 43 <sup>40</sup> (18-29)                               |
|                               | 27 <sup>27</sup> (25-44)                  | 25 <sup>27</sup> (25-44)                              | 7140 (30-44)   |
| $\geq$ 45 years               | $29^{27}$ (45-65)                         | 21 <sup>27</sup> (45-65)                              | 8340 (45-59)   |
| -                             | $33^{27} (> 65)$                          | 5 <sup>27</sup> (> 65)                                | 82 <sup>40</sup> (60-69)                               |
| Resettled (Entrance exams)    | $)^{2}$                                   |   |  |
| Children <5 years of age      | $5.3 - 8.6^{51,87}$                       | 0 -6.2 <sup>51,87</sup>                               | NA   |
| Children 5-18 years of age    | 6.7 -14.5 <sup>50,51,55-57</sup>          | 2.5-7.1 <sup>51,55-57,74</sup>                        | 7.1-25.2<br>17,57,71,80,81,85                          |
| Adults >18 years of age       | 23.2 - 38.3<br>15,25,48,49,54,58,59,61,73 | 5.9-24.6<br>15,25,48,49,54,58,59,61,63,64,66,69,73,74 | 28.1 - 72.1<br>15,54,63,79,86,91                       |
| 18-39 years                   | NA  | NA  | 22 <sup>45</sup> (18-28)<br>37.2 <sup>45</sup> (29-36) |
| $\geq 40$ years               | NA  | NA  | 57.2 <sup>45</sup>                                     |
| Resettled (All other lengths  | s of time after resettlemer               | $(t)^3$   |  |
| Children 2-18 years of        | 11.5-3157,67,76                           | 8.5-19 <sup>57,67,76</sup>                            | $21 - 35^{17,50,57,71,81}$                             |
| age*                          |   |   |  |
| Adults >18 years of age       | 20 - 4148,59,60,72,77,82,88               | 8-27.1 48,53,59,60,69,72,77,82,88                     | $14.6-52^{60,78}$                                      |

Table 2. Prevalence of Overweight and Obesity Status in Displaced Populations by Age

NA = Not available

**Notes:** Table represents values that are reported in the selected studies. Some studies did not report total prevalence or did not separate the prevalence of overweight and obesity status.

\*Two studies defined adult populations as  $\geq 15$  years, but the rest defined adults as  $\geq 18$  years. The two studies who defined adults as  $\geq 15$  years were included in the adult category and not in the 5-18 category. Additionally, unless age range is specified, the table introduces the prevalence for the overall age group. <sup>1</sup>The first category "Not resettled at time of study" is defined as any study that included displaced populations who had not resettled and were not undergoing entrance exams.

<sup>2</sup>The second category "Resettled (entrance exams)" is defined as any study that reported the prevalence of obesity for these initial entrance exams. Initial entrance exams or screenings occur at different time points depending on the reception country. Most displaced populations will undergo an exam shortly before they get transported to the reception country and within 90 days of resettlement.

<sup>3</sup>The third category "Resettled" is defined as studies that examined populations after resettlement, and studies that did not specify the timing elapsed since the entrance into the reception country.

In one of these studies by Olson et al., they reported a prevalence of overweight status at 31% for children who had been living the United states for 6-9 years<sup>67</sup>. At time points higher than nine years, however, the prevalence of overweight decreased below 30%, which is still higher than when children first arrived. The other study by Heney et al., examined weight changes over a span of 3 years with varying numbers of participants<sup>57</sup>. In year three about 35% (n=79) of the children had overweight or obesity at the time of their appointment.

Patterns of overweight and obesity in the adult populations by resettlement status are presented in **Table 2**. Prevalence of overweight or obesity is higher among adults than children or adolescents. This was consistently found in the three-resettlement classifications examined. A study of US-bound refugees from Burma by Bardenheier et al. reported the lowest prevalence rats of obesity. During entrance exams the average obesity rates (with obesity cutoffs of BMI  $\geq$ 27.5) among adults was 5.9% over an eight-year period<sup>25</sup>. This value is smaller to rates reported by studies done after resettlement, and is noticeably smaller than the mean rates observed among displaced populations that were not resettled at the time of the study which was 19%<sup>27</sup>. Prevalence rates were similar in displaced populations that had not resettled and those examined during entrance exams. About 37.8% of adults not resettled had overweight<sup>31</sup> and 33.5% had obesity<sup>37</sup>. Meanwhile, about 38.3% of adults examined during entrance exams had overweight<sup>59</sup> and 24.6% had obesity<sup>74</sup>. Notably, all of these studies were examining displaced populations from Palestine or Iraq.

Two studies reported the overweight and obesity prevalence as one total value for displaced populations who had been resettled for some length of time. This range of prevalence rates of 14.6-52% was lower than the population that had resettled as well as entrance exam data<sup>60,78</sup>. This is in contrast where the overall overweight and obesity prevalence rates were higher after

resettlement for a length of time in children and adolescents. A few of the studies on adults also stratified the adult population by age, using ten-year increments. Findings from these studies suggest that the prevalence increased from the younger strata to the older ones<sup>40</sup>. In contrast, Taherifad et al., found that the lowest prevalence of obesity was in the >65 and older sub-group, with prevalence rates similar to those found in younger populations, such as children under five.<sup>27</sup> Stratification by age does not seem to follow distinct patterns with the exception that children and adolescents had lower prevalence, but it is inconclusive whether prevalence rates increase or decrease with age.

# Prevalence of obesity by sex and resettlement status

Several of these studies in this systematic review only looked at either female or male populations or stratified their samples by sex. **Table 3** introduces the prevalence rates by sex. For this analysis we used the same categories introduced in **Table 2**, and children and adults were also stratified. **Table 3** suggests rates of overweight and obesity were similar among males and females in all the three settlement categories. Only slight differences were observed with females exhibiting higher rates when compared to adult male populations. This trend was found among adults before and after resettlement.

Studies that focused on populations with chronic diseases like Metabolic Syndrome (MetS) and diabetes reported higher obesity rates. For example, a study by Leone et al., that focused on women who have not resettled and had diabetes found prevalence rates of 80% among women<sup>21</sup>. Disease status was not an exclusionary criterium in this systematic review. Men were often not included in these studies, and other comparison groups were not involved. If studies that included women and men with MetS and diabetes were excluded, the ranges of overweight or obesity prevalence rates before resettlement would be  $20.5^{43} - 64.5\%^{19}$  for women and  $12.1^{43} - 64.5\%^{19}$ 

68%<sup>40</sup> for men. These rates are similar to the prevalence of obesity of 20.5-80% documented among women with chronic diseases, who were not displaced.

| Displaced            | Overweight prevalence %        | Obesity prevalence %           | Total prevalence %                      |
|----------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------------|---|
| Population           |                                |                                | -                                       |
| Not resettled at tin |                                |                                |   |
| Female               | 1.3-16.3 <sup>18,24,38</sup>   | <i>0-11</i> <sup>24,38</sup>   | 10 - 18.9 <sup>22,30,43</sup>           |
|                      | 20.3-35.419-21,26-28,31,33,39  | $11.8 - 47.4^{19-21,26-29,39}$ | 20.5-80 <sup>20,21,26,31,33,40,43</sup> |
| Male                 | 0-20 <sup>18,24,38</sup>       | <i>3.4-10<sup>24,38</sup></i>  | $13 - 32.3^{22,30,43}$                  |
|                      | 6-28.9 <sup>19,23,27,31</sup>  | $0.4  29.7^{19,23,27,29,62}$   | $12.1-68^{31,40,43}$                    |
| Resettled (Entrand   | ce Exams)                      |                                |   |
| Female               | 13.780                         | $8.8^{62}$                     | 2.7-18.3 <sup>62,71</sup>               |
|                      | $20^{86}$                      | 17 -20 16,62                   | $10.3 - 55.1^{45,62,83}$                |
| Male                 | $5.4^{80}$                     | $8.6^{62}$                     | $8.8 - 28.6^{62,71}$                    |
|                      | $28^{86}$                      | $0-9.5^{16,62}$                | 6.9 - 41 <sup>45,62,71,83</sup>         |
| Resettled (Other l   | engths of time)                |                                |   |
| Female               | NA                             | $12.1^{62}$                    | $8.8 - 42.9^{62,71}$                    |
|                      | $21.5 - 44.4^{46,52,77,90,93}$ | 6-35.746,52,62,68,77,90,93     | $52.8 - 73.5^{14,46,47,62,68,79,90}$    |
| Male                 | NA                             | 13.362                         | 5.9 - 40 <sup>62,71</sup>               |
|                      | 26.5 - 30.477,93               | $5.4 - 22.6^{62,77,93}$        | $49.6 - 58.6^{62,79}$                   |

Table 3. Prevalence of Overweight and Obesity Status in Displaced Populations by Sex and Age

There were important differences by sex in the prevalence of overweight and obesity at the third categorical level, among individuals who had resettled for some length of time. The prevalence of the overweight and obesity rate among men ranged from 49.6% to 58.6%, whereas overweight and obesity prevalence among women ranged from 52.8% to 73.5%. Notably, the higher overweight or obesity prevalence rate for women was higher at 73.5% in comparison to men at 58.6%<sup>62</sup>. Both of these higher prevalence rates were found in the same study by Mulugeta et al, on displaced populations from a mixture of locations resettling in the United States for more than a year<sup>62</sup>.

**Notes**: Italicized percentages represent the prevalence of overweight and/or obesity status in children (<18). NA – not applicable

Very few studies included children. When aggregated, overweight or obesity rates in children before resettlement ranged from 10-18.9% in girls and from 13-32.3% in boys, and the rates are similar in the second category with the ranges being 2.7-18.3% and 8.8-28.6% respectively<sup>22,30,43,62,71</sup>. These prevalence rates increased after resettlement, where overweight or obesity rates reported were as high as 42.9% for girls and 40% for boys<sup>71</sup>. In a study by Shapiro et al., the weight trajectory of children was studied after resettlement to the United States<sup>71</sup>. This study stratified children by country as well as sex and found that Iraqi refugee children had the highest values at their final visit when 42.9% (n=7) of boys and 40% (n=15) of girls had overweight or obesity<sup>71</sup>. Children from Burma and Bhutan showed lower prevalence rates ranging from 8.8% to 26.3% (not introduced by sex). When compared to the obesity rates of children before resettlement, rates of children from Burma and Bhutan were similar, whereas obesity rates of refugees from Iraq were much higher.

# Prevalence of obesity among displaced populations in comparison with non-displaced populations

Several studies examined refugee populations in comparison to similar populations, which can be examined in **Table 4**. Some used matched controls while other research was more focused on how BMI compared to regional data. Three studies compared refugees while they were living in settlements to other groups and found few significant differences.

| Comparison        | Refugee Populations            | Comparison Group                          | 95% CI or p-                 |
|-------------------|--------------------------------|---|------------------------------|
|                   | Overweight/obesity/(total) %   | Overweight/obesity/(total) %              | value                        |
| Refugees vs.      | Attend UNWRA schools           | Attend government schools                 | 0.8-1.4/1.1-2.53             |
| residents         | 12.8/7.3                       | 12/4.5                                    |                              |
|                   | Syrian refugees (Urban) 5/7.5  | Turkish citizens (Urban)                  | $NA^{41}$                    |
|                   | Syrian refugees (TPC) 15.4/6.2 | 2.5/11.2                                  |                              |
|                   | Refugees in Sarajevo           | Residents of Sarajevo                     |                              |
|                   | 20 (Total time 1)              | <b>10.1</b> (Total time 1)                | $NA^{43}$                    |
|                   | <b>18.5</b> (Total time 2)     | <b>15.1</b> (Total time 2)                |                              |
|                   | Palestinian refugees           | Host country population                   |                              |
|                   | Jordan – 32.7 (M) 53.7 (F)     | *Jordan – <b>10.3</b> (M) <b>16.2</b> (F) | NA <sup>29</sup>             |
|                   | Lebanon – 22.4 (M) 38.7 (F)    | *Lebanon – 14.3 (M) 18.8 (F)              |                              |
|                   | Gaza – 34.1 (M) 41.6 (F)       | *Palestine – 30 (M) 50 (F)                |                              |
|                   | West Bank – 28.7 (M) 52.6 (F)  | *Syria – 28.8 (M) 46.4 (F)                |                              |
|                   | Syria – 25 (M) 42.7 (F)        |   |                              |
| Resettled         | Refugee                        | Other incoming groups                     | All weight                   |
| refugees vs.      | 36.7/18.2                      | family reunion - 32.4/11.4                | statuses were                |
| Other migrating   |                                | employment - <b>31.2/6.4</b>              | "significant"                |
| populations       |                                | diversity - 28/6.8                        | including                    |
|                   |                                | legal - 45.1/25.6                         | under <sup>72</sup>          |
|                   | Refugees                       | Immigrants                                |                              |
|                   | 11.5/8.5                       | 19.1/12.2                                 | Not significant <sup>7</sup> |
| Resettled         | Resettled Somali women         | New Zealand women                         | 0.46/0.01/0.019              |
| refugees vs.      | 35.7/ 35.7/71.4                | 30.1/19.2/49.3                            |                              |
| Residents of      | **Vietnamese Population        | **Australian population                   |                              |
| reception         | M 6.9 F 10.3                   | M 48 F 33.5                               | $< 0.0001^{83}$              |
| countries         | Refugee clinic total 52        | Bhutanese population*52                   |                              |
|                   |                                | US population* 68.2                       | $NA^{60}$                    |
|                   | Adult Iraqi refugees /24.6     | Adult US Residents /24.8                  | NA <sup>74</sup>             |
| Resettled         | Refugee children               | Non-refugee children                      | Nutritional                  |
| refugees vs. Non- | 7.8/                           | 32.1/                                     | status overall               |
| Refugee controls  |                                |   | < 0.001                      |
| -                 | African refugees               | Regional non-refugee                      |                              |
|                   | /13.5 (BL)                     | /30.2 (BL)                                | $0.002^{69}$                 |
|                   | /20.5 (Y1)                     | /43.3 (Y1)                                | $0.0001^{69}$                |
|                   | /27.1 (Y5)                     | /41.4 (Y5)                                | $0.002^{69}$                 |
|                   | Refugees                       | Control group                             | P=0.01 <sup>17</sup>         |
|                   | 32.9                           | 51.3                                      |                              |

Table 4. Prevalence of overweight and obesity status in displaced populations compared to nondisplaced populations

Green – value is similar, Blue – value is lower, Yellow – value is higher

TPC – temporary protection center, UNWRA – United Nations Relief and Work Agency for Palestinian Refugees in the Near East, US – United States, M- Male, F – Female, BL- Baseline, Y1 – year 1, Y5 – year 5 \*Indicates comparison group values are from external surveys like nationwide health surveys unless significance level is provided.

\*\* Indicates percentage of population that had BMI over 25 (overweight or obese).

Syrian refugees living in temporary protections centers had higher rates of overweight than urban Syrian and local Turkish populations<sup>41</sup>. Smaijkic et al., found that during the protracted Bosnian War, refugees in Sarajevo had higher rates of overweight than non-refugee residents of Sarajevo<sup>43</sup>. The two studies that compared refugee visa holders to either immigrants or other visa holders in North America<sup>72,76</sup>, found that there were not significant differences in overweight and obesity rates. The only distinction was that there were more refugees who have obesity when examined against other visa holders<sup>72</sup>, although significance was not determined. Overall, studies of the differences in overweight and obesity rates between residents of the reception countries and displaced populations yield inconsistent results. A Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) on Iraqi refugees compared to United States residents had similar rates of obesity. Additionally, a study by Kumar et al., found that the obesity prevalence of refugees in the United States was similar to the overall obesity prevalence in Bhutan but lower in comparison to United States residents<sup>60</sup>. In contrast, one study found that Vietnamese refugees had a lower prevalence in comparison to Australian residents,<sup>83</sup> while a study comparing Somali women to residents of New Zealand found a higher obesity prevalence<sup>90</sup>. However, when controls were matched to the refugee samples, prevalence rates of overweight and obesity were lower among refugees in a trend over a five years period<sup>69</sup>. Rhodes et al., found that when compared with an American control group, prevalence of obesity was lower among refugees, but the increase in overweight status increased at a faster rate among refugees<sup>69</sup>. In this study, the prevalence of overweight and obesity for refugees was nearly half of the prevalence of overweight and obesity in Americans<sup>69</sup>.

#### Differences in prevalence of obesity with changes in resettlement status

While evidence is limited, studies that examined changes in obesity rates longitudinally suggest rates increase with time after resettlement. Rhodes et al., found that although the obesity rates of displaced populations were lower than the rates of their local counterparts in the resettlement country<sup>69</sup>. These rates of displaced populations increased over a period of five years after their resettlement<sup>69</sup>. Several studies have also observed this increase over longer periods of follow-up time<sup>48,57,59,71,81</sup>. For example, Catherine et al., found that rates of obesity among displaced populations increased significantly by 0.27 two-years after resettlement.  $(p<0.0001)^{48}$ . Conversely, Chernet et al., observed an increase in overweight rates from 70.7 to 75% but saw no increase in obesity at 14.6% after following a sample of displaced adults for one year after their resettlement<sup>78</sup>. In a more nuanced way, a couple of studies examined how the study participants' BMI classification changed over time. One study found that in pediatric refugee patients that most saw no change, but about 7% of children had normal weight and then had overweight or obesity after a period of two years since resettlement<sup>55</sup>. Mulugeta et al., instead, found similar increases in overweight or obesity in both children and adults <sup>62</sup>. And finally, Bardenheier et al., found a significant increase in obesity rates over eight years among Burmese refugees after they entered the United States<sup>25</sup>.

# Discussion

This review evaluated the prevalence of overweight and obesity status in displaced populations that had been exposed to humanitarian emergencies. One of the objectives of this review was to examine how the prevalence rates among populations forcibly displaced compared to rates of non-displaced populations. Of the 80 studies that satisfied our eligibility criteria, 25 examined weight status before resettlement and 55 examined weight status after resettlement. For our analyses, studies were classified by resettlement status in three categories: 1) Populations that have not settled at the time of the study, 2) populations undergoing entrance exams in order to resettle, and 3) populations who have resettled for extended periods of time. The studies that focused on internally displaced populations (IDPs) or refugees before resettlement mainly consisted of cross-sectional studies whereas the studies from after that period of resettlement mostly analyzed the measurements taken at initial entrance examinations. Weight and height examinations are requirements for travel and are followed up within a few months of resettlement. Thus, although the requirements and examinations vary by country, all included studies had anthropometric measurements and body mass index (BMI) measurements.

Overall, the prevalence rates of obesity ranged from zero, in a study conducted among children under five, to over 30%, in a study conducted among adult Iraqi refugees<sup>51,87</sup>. We found that overweight and obesity were present across the lifespan. As with non-displaced populations, overweight and obesity rates increased with age, and were not health problems that develop *only* after resettlement. Among adults, prevalence rates were higher among populations that had not resettled than populations that had resettled for a period of time. However, these higher rates may be explained by the increased focus on populations that had chronic diseases like diabetes or metabolic syndrome as compared with sample of only healthy adults. Chronic diseases were unknown or were not specified in the studies that took place after resettlement, so direct comparisons could not be made.

In a meta-analysis by Baauw et al., the prevalence of overweight and obesity in refugee children (0-18 years) who were receiving entrance exams after resettlement, was estimated. This study found that 10.8% (95% 7.6-14.3) of children had overweight and 5.7% (95% CI 1.9-11.4) had obesity upon entry into reception countries; we categorize this period as comparative to the

second category of populations with entrance exam data. While this systematic review introduced two age categories for assessments of children under five and 5-18 years of age, the prevalence estimates from Baauw et al. are similar to the prevalence ratios we identified among children who are not resettled (including IDPs & Palestinian populations) as well as children upon completion of entrance exams. Although the meta-analysis by Baauw et al. focused on children after resettlement exclusively, it suggested that there is an issue with overweight and obesity before these vulnerable populations have lived in reception countries for a length of time. Our findings agree with these findings and highlight the need to monitor overweight and obesity risks among all displaced populations.

When separated by sex, most children (< 18 years), had similar overweight or obesity prevalence rates with their opposite sex counterparts. Only two studies identified sex differences in childhood obesity rates. In a study of newly resettled Syrian refugee children, prevalence of overweight at the entrance exam was 13.7% among female children, and 5.4% in male children<sup>80</sup>. In a second study among refugee children resettling from a variety of regions into the United States, 28.6% of male refugee children aged 2-18 years had obesity, as compared with 18.3% of female children at the time of their entrance exams<sup>62</sup>.

There were also differences by sex observed among adults. When compared with men, prevalence rates appear to be higher among women (>18 years) both before resettlement and after. For example, in the same study as previously mentioned that studied longitudinal changes in weight status after resettlement,20% of women had obesity at the time of their entrance exams in comparison to 9.5% of men, which is nearly double. Cooper et al., explored gender differences in obesity prevalence in various countries without disaggregation of residents and displaced populations. Most countries showed a higher prevalence of obesity in women in comparison to

men and the authors described how obesity prevalence rates change depending on the region and where they are within the "obesity transition<sup>94</sup>." The authors also argue that aspects like cultural norms and differences in adiposity may lead to this difference in overweight or obesity prevalence<sup>94</sup>. Displacement was not discussed in this research, but the countries included were representative of the reception countries (i.e. Turkey, Germany, etc.) and countries where the displaced populations originated (i.e. Thailand, Ethiopia, etc.). As the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre states, although women and girls only make up a little over half of displaced peoples, the proportion of women is often higher because men might not be able to leave.<sup>95</sup> This suggests that the burden of overweight and obesity in displaced populations might be higher among women than the national population.

Studies that compared prevalence of overweight and obesity of refugees with rates of nondisplaced residents of the countries where they were living temporarily, revealed important differences. When compared with local non-refugees, refugees in Sarajevo had nearly double the overweight rates<sup>43</sup>. Similarly, Palestinian refugees in Jordan and Lebanon had two to three times the prevalence rates of their non-displaced Jordan and Lebanon counterparts<sup>29</sup>. In the United States, refugees had a higher prevalence of obesity in comparison to other types of incoming non-refugee populations who had been resettled<sup>72</sup>. However, the obesity prevalence rates are not disaggregated by how long the group had been in the United States<sup>72</sup>. In a different study, refugees (ages 3-13 years) from multiple regions had similar prevalence rates of obesity in comparison to immigrants who had migrated into Canada in the previous five years<sup>76</sup>. Overall, there was no conclusive distinction when comparing obesity risks of refugees with prevalence of residents at the reception countries. This might partially be because of the heterogeneity in the

populations of both refugee and recipient countries, and assessment of refugees from a singular ethnicity in comparison with the reception country's more diverse population.

The most conclusive trends observed was in studies comparing resettled refugees with nonrefugee controls. In all three studies, the non-refugee controls had higher prevalence rates. While these findings recognize the largest burden of overweight and obesity was not observed among refugees when compared with non-refugees over a period of time, it is important to recognize that prevention of overweight and obesity among refugees should still be considered a public health concern.

To address one of the main gaps in the literature, this systematic review focused solely on displaced populations but excluded migrants and immigrants. This exclusion allowed the review to focus on the potential risk of obesity after exposure to a humanitarian emergency. Prior reviews that focused on the changes in obesity prevalence in differing populations like migrants and immigrants, have recognized an increasing obesity risk associated with higher levels of acculturation to the culture of the host high-income countries<sup>96,97</sup>. However, these studies have also noticed nuanced differentiations between societal factors like social norms<sup>96,98</sup>.

To our knowledge, this is the first systematic review to examine the risk of overweight and obesity among adult displaced populations before *and* after resettlement. Another strength of our review is the inclusion of several studies with robust evidence form large sample sizes, and high-quality randomized studies. Further, several studies were conducted at IDP settlements using clusters and randomized sampling which introduces stronger evidence. By including IDP populations we were able to draw conclusions that previous systematic reviews had not been able to observe. While we are limited in the comparisons we can make given the heterogeneity of the displaced populations, this study relied on body mass index (BMI) measurements, which are

universally examined with standardized metrics and cut-off criteria. BMI is routinely measured across clinical and non-clinical settings with high levels of precision and accuracy, increasing the strength of the findings reported. This is particularly relevant when considering health assessments of displaced populations that are limited by the barriers to access healthcare resources, and contextual challenges.

Notably, this study has several limitations that need to be recognized. Most studies included in this review were cross-sectional and relied on retrospective chart reviews. This type of study design has major limitations and does not allow researchers to determine if obesity risks of displaced populations changed with shifting resettlement status. Using retrospective chart reviews can also introduce error since the methodology of the appointments or screenings cannot be standardized. Additionally, a large number of included studies utilized convenience sampling when recruiting populations after resettlement. This approach reduces generalizability. Further, we did not limit our timeframe to a specific birth period, which introduced well-known cohort effects. Given the heterogeneity of the populations and studies included we were not able to assess the quality of the included studies. We also did not account for different sources of bias that could be associated with differences in study design and methodology, for example, sample size, sampling frame, recruitment location, adjustment for potential confounders, potential for measurement errors, and other sources of bias. Moreover, our analysis is not representative of all displaced populations, and the extent to which findings are under- or overestimating the obesity prevalence is unknown.

Being underweight and experiencing severe acute malnutrition are life-threatening conditions with lifelong health consequences, including mortality. Thus, it is understandable that in the acute phase of emergencies, risk for underweight is prioritized. However, the long-term effects of obesity also have life-long negative consequences. For example, obesity is associated with multiple noncommunicable diseases like diabetes and cardiovascular diseases. As humanitarian emergencies shift towards protracted situations and more displaced populations settle in urban environments, the obesity risks of these populations need to be monitored. In this systematic review, several studies found that a large proportion of the displaced adult populations have overweight or obesity, with some studies reporting overweight or obesity among nearly half the sample<sup>31,36,40,60</sup>. These high rates were found among adults in both, not resettled and after resettlement conditions and ranged from 52-64%. These populations consisted of displaced Palestinians, Iraqi refugees, and Syrian refugees who had not resettled, as well as Bhutanese refugees who had resettled in the United States. With such a large proportion of the population being affected by obesity, obesity-related comorbidities are an increasing concern. Our findings suggest that obesity is an issue before resettlement and not just after resettlement into a higherincome setting. Additionally, we found that not all refugees had higher obesity prevalence when compared to residents, indicating that the health needs of displaced populations may differ from the populations in which they resettled. Previous reviews focused on populations that have decided to resettle and have completed their settlement process successfully. From our results, we show that this may not be the only time that monitoring is necessary, in fact, it is recommended to monitor and prevent weight gain before overweight and obesity develop, which our findings suggest is likely before entrance exams are conducted.

The variation between age groups and contexts in this systematic review illustrate that overweight and obesity is an issue in displaced populations that should be contextualized. Most research in the past focuses on the risk of increased BMI after resettlement, but this is not the only context where the prevalence of overweight and obesity may be a concern. Moreover, those

approaches ignore the needs of a large proportion of displaced populations who may never resettle, especially to a setting that is demographically particularly different from where they had been living previously. At this time, there are gaps in the literature on the impact of overweight and obesity in displaced populations that have not resettled. Longitudinal studies are needed to better understand changes in weight status over time and across different stages of resettlement. Although general trends could be seen in this systematic review, further research is needed to examine trends in weight gain and obesity risks by location of origin and resettlement destination.

In conclusion, this systematic review points to the large burden of overweight and obesity in displaced populations of all ages. Findings highlight the need to prioritize obesity prevention alongside current underweight and malnourishment efforts after the acute onset phase of emergencies.

### References

- 1. Abdullah A, Peeters A, de Courten M, Stoelwinder J. The magnitude of association between overweight and obesity and the risk of diabetes: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract.* 2010;89(3):309-319.
- 2. Wolin KY, Carson K, Colditz GA. Obesity and cancer. Oncologist. 2010;15(6):556-565.
- 3. Alberca RW, Oliveira LM, Branco A, Pereira NZ, Sato MN. Obesity as a risk factor for COVID-19: an overview. *Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr*. 2021;61(13):2262-2276.
- 4. Specchia ML, Veneziano MA, Cadeddu C, et al. Economic impact of adult obesity on health systems: a systematic review. *Eur J Public Health*. 2015;25(2):255-262.
- 5. Jaacks LM, Vandevijvere S, Pan A, et al. The obesity transition: stages of the global epidemic. *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology*. 2019;7(3):231-240.
- 6. Popkin BM, Gordon-Larsen P. The nutrition transition: worldwide obesity dynamics and their determinants. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord*. 2004;28 Suppl 3:S2-9.
- 7. Swinburn BA, Sacks G, Hall KD, et al. The global obesity pandemic: shaped by global drivers and local environments. *The Lancet*. 2011;378(9793):804-814.
- 8. Obesity and Overweight. Who.int. Updated June 9, 2021. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight.

- 9. United Nations High Commissioner for Refguees [UNHCR]. Mid-term Report, 2021. https://www.unhcr.org/statistics/unhcrstats/618ae4694/mid-year-trends-2021.html. Published 2021.
- 10. McNatt ZZ. Addressing noncommunicable diseases among urban refugees in the Middle East and North Africa a scoping review. *Confl Health*. 2020;14:9.
- 11. Baauw A, Kist-van Holthe J, Slattery B, Heymans M, Chinapaw M, van Goudoever H. Health needs of refugee children identified on arrival in reception countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ Paediatr Open*. 2019;3(1):e000516.
- 12. Mansour R, Liamputtong P, Arora A. Prevalence, Determinants, and Effects of Food Insecurity among Middle Eastern and North African Migrants and Refugees in High-Income Countries: A Systematic Review. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2020;17(19).
- 13. Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, Altman DG, Group P. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *BMJ*. 2009;339:b2535.
- 14. Burns C. Effect of migration on food habits of Somali women living as refugees in Australia. *Ecology of Food and Nutrition*. 2004;43(3):213-229.
- 15. Davis D, Phares CR, Salas J, Scherrer J. Prevalence of Overweight and Obesity in US-Bound Refugees: 2009-2017. *J Immigr Minor Health*. 2020;22(6):1111-1117.
- 16. Gordon Jr AM. Nutritional status of Cuban refugees: A field study on the health and nutrition of refugees processed at Opa Locka, Florida. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 1982;35(3):582-590.
- 17. Meyer SC, Montez K, McClung R, Michael L, Namak S, Brown CL. Growth of Pediatric Refugees after Resettlement to the Southeastern United States. *Acad Pediatr.* 2021.
- 18. Idowu OS, Akindolire AE, Adebayo BE, Adebayo AM, Ariyo O. Determinants of anthropometric characteristics of under-five children in internally displaced persons' camps in Abuja municipal area council, Abuja, Nigeria. *Pan Afr Med J.* 2020;36:313.
- 19. Andersen E, Kjellså I, Hjellset VT, Henjum S. Insufficient physical activity level among Sahrawi adults living in a protracted refugee setting. *BMC public health*. 2021;21(1):166.
- 20. Grijalva-Eternod CS, Wells JC, Cortina-Borja M, et al. The double burden of obesity and malnutrition in a protracted emergency setting: a cross-sectional study of Western Sahara refugees. *PLoS Med.* 2012;9(10):e1001320.
- 21. Leone A, Battezzati A, Di Lello S, et al. Dietary habits of Saharawi type II diabetic women living in Algerian refugee camps: Relationship with nutritional status and glycemic profile. *Nutrients*. 2020;12(2).
- 22. Pernitez-Agan S, Wickramage K, Yen C, Dawson-Hahn E, Mitchell T, Zenner D. Nutritional profile of Syrian refugee children before resettlement. *Confl Health*. 2019;13:8.

- 23. Singh KP, Bhoopathy SV, Worth H, Seale H, Richmond RL. Nutrition among men and household food security in an internally displaced persons camp in Kenya. *Public health nutrition*. 2016;19(4):723-731.
- 24. Saeedullah A, Khan MS, Andrews SC, et al. Nutritional status of adolescent afghan refugees living in Peshawar, Pakistan. *Nutrients*. 2021;13(9).
- 25. Bardenheier BH, Phares CR, Simpson D, et al. Trends in Chronic Diseases Reported by Refugees Originating from Burma Resettling to the United States from Camps Versus Urban Areas During 2009-2016. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*. 2019;21(2):246-256.
- 26. Abdollahi M, Abdollahi Z, Sheikholeslam R, Kalantari N, Kavehi Z, Neyestani TR. High occurrence of food insecurity among urban Afghan refugees in Pakdasht, Iran 2008: a cross-sectional study. *Ecology of food and nutrition*. 2015;54(3):187-199.
- 27. Taherifard E, Moradian MJ, Taherifard E, Hemmati A, Rastegarfar B, Molavi Vardanjani H. The prevalence of risk factors associated with non-communicable diseases in Afghan refugees in southern Iran: a cross-sectional study. *BMC public health*. 2021;21(1):442.
- 28. Abou-Rizk J, Jeremias T, Nasreddine L, et al. Anemia, nutritional status, and breastfeeding practices among mother-child pairs in vulnerable areas of Greater Beirut, Lebanon. *Proceedings of the Nutrition Society*. 2020;79(OCE2).
- 29. Mousa HS, Yousef S, Riccardo F, Zeidan W, Sabatinelli G. Hyperglycaemia, hypertension and their risk factors among Palestine refugees served by UNRWA. *East Mediterr Health J.* 2010;16(6):609-614.
- 30. Abudayya A, Thoresen M, Abed Y, Holmboe-Ottesen G. Overweight, stunting, and anemia are public health problems among low socioeconomic groups in school adolescents (12-15 years) in the North Gaza Strip. *Nutr Res.* 2007;27(12):762-771.
- 31. Damiri B, Abualsoud MS, Samara AM, Salameh SK. Metabolic syndrome among overweight and obese adults in Palestinian refugee camps. *Diabetol Metab Syndr*. 2018;10:11.
- 32. Massad S, Deckelbaum RJ, Gebre-Medhin M, et al. Double Burden of Undernutrition and Obesity in Palestinian Schoolchildren: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Food and nutrition bulletin.* 2016;37(2):144-152.
- 33. Massad SG, Khalili M, Karmally W, et al. Metabolic syndrome among refugee women from the west bank, Palestine: A cross-sectional study. *Nutrients*. 2018;10(8).
- 34. AbuKishk N, Gilbert H, Seita A, Mukherjee J, Rohloff PJ. Under-five malnutrition among Palestine refugee children living in camps in Jordan: a mixed-methods study. *BMJ Glob Health*. 2021;6(8):9.
- 35. Al-Amer R, Salamonson Y, Villarosa AR, Subih M, Darwish R, Maneze D. Accuracy of Body Weight Estimation Among Palestinian Refugee Adolescents Living in Jordan: A Cross-Sectional Study. *Journal of nursing scholarship : an official publication of Sigma Theta Tau International Honor Society of Nursing*. 2019;51(6):642-650.

- 36. Amr RA, Al-Smadi AM, Akasheh RT, et al. Mood and demographical factors as predictors of body mass index among Syrian and Iraqi refugees in Jordan. *Journal of health psychology*. 2021;26(11):1988-1998.
- 37. Yanni EA, Naoum M, Odeh N, Han P, Coleman M, Burke H. The health profile and chronic diseases comorbidities of US-bound Iraqi refugees screened by the International Organization for Migration in Jordan: 2007-2009. *Journal of immigrant and minority health / Center for Minority Public Health.* 2013;15(1):1-9.
- 38. Hussein F, Al-Rekabi MD, Al-Qaraghuli NH. Assessment of the parameters of malnutrition among internally displaced children in Najaf province. *International Journal of Pharmaceutical Research*. 2020;12(1):414-419.
- Rossi L, Mangasaryan N, Branca F. Nutritional status and poverty assessment of vulnerable population groups in Armenia. *Sozial- und Praventivmedizin*. 2005;50(3):166-176.
- 40. Eryurt MA, Menet MG. Noncommunicable Diseases Among Syrian Refugees in Turkey: An Emerging Problem for a Vulnerable Group. *Journal of immigrant and minority health.* 2020;22(1):44-49.
- 41. Pehlivanturk-Kizilkan M, Ozmert EN, Derman O, et al. Nutritional Status of Syrian Refugees in Early Adolescence Living in Turkey. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*. 2020;22(6):1149-1154.
- 42. Walpole SC, Abbara A, Gunst M, Harkensee C. Cross-sectional growth assessment of children in four refugee camps in Northern Greece. *Public Health*. 2018;162:147-152.
- 43. Smaijkic A, Zec S, Telebak B, Filipovic-Hadziomeragic A. Changes in nutrition among residents and refugees in Sarajevo during the war. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 1995;49(SUPPL. 2):S17-S22.
- 44. Adel FW, Bernstein E, Tcheyan M, et al. San Antonio refugees: Their demographics, healthcare profiles, and how to better serve them. *PLoS ONE*. 2019;14(2).
- 45. Barnes DM, Harrison C, Heneghan R. Health risk and promotion behaviors in refugee populations. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*. 2004;15(3):347-356.
- 46. Bhatta MP, Assad L, Shakya S. Socio-demographic and dietary factors associated with excess body weight and abdominal obesity among resettled Bhutanese refugee women in Northeast Ohio, United States. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* 2014;11(7):6639-6652.
- 47. Bhatta MP, Shakya S, Assad L, Zullo MD. Chronic Disease Burden Among Bhutanese Refugee Women Aged 18-65 Years Resettled in Northeast Ohio, United States, 2008-2011. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*. 2015;17(4):1169-1176.
- 48. Catherine Jen KL, Jamil H, Zhou K, Breejen K, Arnetz BB. Erratum to: Sex Differences and Predictors of Changes in Body Weight and Noncommunicable Diseases in a Random, Newly-Arrived Group of Refugees Followed for Two Years. *J Immigr Minor Health.* 2018;20(2):295.

- 49. Culhane-Pera KA, Moua M, DeFor TA, Desai J. Cardiovascular Disease Risks in Hmong Refugees from Wat Tham Krabok, Thailand. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health*. 2009;11(5):372-379.
- 50. Dawson-Hahn E, Pak-Gorstein S, Matheson J, et al. Growth Trajectories of Refugee and Nonrefugee Children in the United States. *Pediatrics*. 2016;138(6).
- 51. Dawson-Hahn EE, Pak-Gorstein S, Hoopes AJ, Matheson J. Comparison of the Nutritional Status of Overseas Refugee Children with Low Income Children in Washington State. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(1):e0147854.
- 52. Dharod JM, Croom JE, Sady CG. Food insecurity: its relationship to dietary intake and body weight among Somali refugee women in the United States. *J Nutr Educ Behav.* 2013;45(1):47-53.
- 53. Dodson DJ, Hooton TM, Buchwald D. Prevalence of hypercholesterolaemia and coronary heart disease risk factors among southeast Asian refugees in a primary care clinic. *J Clin Pharm Ther.* 1995;20(2):83-89.
- 54. Dookeran NM, Battaglia T, Cochran J, Geltman PL. Chronic Disease and Its Risk Factors Among Refugees and Asylees in Massachusetts, 2001-2005. *Prev Chronic Dis.* 2010;7(3):8.
- 55. Esmaili E, Winters I, Kaakati R, Lee A, Augustine A, Thielman N. Pediatric Refugee Health and Patterns of Health Care Utilization in Durham, North Carolina. *N C Med J*. 2021;82(3):157-163.
- 56. Geltman PL, Radin M, Zhang Z, Cochran J, Meyers AF. Growth status and related medical conditions among refugee children in Massachusetts, 1995-1998. *American Journal of Public Health*. 2001;91(11):1800-1805.
- 57. Heney JH, Dimock CC, Friedman JF, Lewis C. Pediatric refugees in Rhode Island: increases in BMI percentile, overweight, and obesity following resettlement. *Rhode Island medical journal (2013).* 2015;98(1):43-47.
- 58. Hoffman SJ, Shannon PJ, Horn TL, Letts J, Mathiason MA. Health of war-affected Karen adults 5 years post-resettlement. *Family practice*. 2021;38(4):403-409.
- 59. Jen KLC, Zhou K, Arnetz B, Jamil H. Pre- and Post-displacement Stressors and Body Weight Development in Iraqi Refugees in Michigan. *Journal of immigrant and minority health.* 2015;17(5):1468-1475.
- 60. Kumar GS, Varma S, Saenger MS, Burleson M, Kohrt BA, Cantey P. Noninfectious disease among the Bhutanese refugee population at a United States urban clinic. *Journal of immigrant and minority health / Center for Minority Public Health.* 2014;16(5):922-925.
- 61. Kumar GS, Wien SS, Phares CR, Slim W, Burke HM, Jentes ES. Health profile of adult special immigrant visa holders arriving from Iraq and Afghanistan to the United States, 2009-2017: A cross-sectional analysis. *PLoS Med.* 2020;17(5):e1003118.

- 62. Mulugeta W, Glick M, Min J, Xue H, Noe MF, Wang Y. Longitudinal Changes and High-Risk Subgroups for Obesity and Overweight/Obesity Among Refugees in Buffalo, NY, 2004-2014. *Journal of racial and ethnic health disparities*. 2018;5(1):187-194.
- 63. Mulugeta W, Xue H, Glick M, Min J, Noe MF, Wang Y. Burden of Mental Illness and Non-communicable Diseases and Risk Factors for Mental Illness Among Refugees in Buffalo, NY, 2004-2014. *Journal of racial and ethnic health disparities*. 2019;6(1):56-63.
- 64. Mulugeta W, Xue H, Glick M, Min J, Noe MF, Wang Y. Disease Burdens and Risk Factors for Diabetes, Hypertension, and Hyperlipidemia among Refugees in Buffalo, New York, 2004-2014. *Journal of health care for the poor and underserved*. 2019;30(3):1119-1131.
- 65. Nelson-Peterman JL, Toof R, Liang SL, Grigg-Saito DC. Long-Term Refugee Health: Health Behaviors and Outcomes of Cambodian Refugee and Immigrant Women. *Health education & behavior : the official publication of the Society for Public Health Education.* 2015;42(6):814-823.
- 66. Nguyen MLT, Rehkopf DH. Prevalence of Chronic Disease and Their Risk Factors Among Iranian, Ukrainian, Vietnamese Refugees in California, 2002-2011. *Journal of immigrant and minority health.* 2016;18(6):1274-1283.
- 67. Olson BG, Kurland Y, Rosenbaum PF, Hobart TR. Rapid Weight Gain in Pediatric Refugees after US Immigration. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*. 2017;19(2):263-266.
- 68. Peterman JN, Wilde PE, Liang S, Bermudez OI, Silka L, Rogers BL. Relationship between past food deprivation and current dietary practices and weight status among Cambodian refugee women in Lowell, MA. *American journal of public health*. 2010;100(10):1930-1937.
- 69. Rhodes CM, Chang Y, Percac-Lima S. Development of Obesity and Related Diseases in African Refugees After Resettlement to United States. *Journal of immigrant and minority health.* 2016;18(6):1386-1391.
- 70. Sandell AMD, Baker RD, MacCarone J, Baker SS. Health Status and Anthropometric Changes in Resettled Refugee Children. *Journal of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition*. 2017;65(5):569-573.
- 71. Shapiro A, Datto GA, Hossain J, Hassink SG, Raab C, Phan TT. Weight Trajectory in Refugee Children after Resettling in the United States: A Pilot Study. *J Pediatr Child Nutr.* 2016;2(3).
- 72. Yeh MC, Parikh NS, Megliola AE, Kelvin EA. Immigration Status, Visa Types, and Body Weight Among New Immigrants in the United States. *Am J Health Promot.* 2018;32(3):771-778.
- 73. Yun K, Hebrank K, Graber LK, Sullivan MC, Chen I, Gupta J. High prevalence of chronic non-communicable conditions among adult refugees: implications for practice and policy. *Journal of community health.* 2012;37(5):1110-1118.

- 74. *Health of Resettled Iraqi Refugees --- San Diego County, California, October 2007--September 2009.* Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control (U.S.), & Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (U.S.); December 17 2010 2010.
- 75. Dorman K, Bozinoff N, Redditt V, Kim E, Glazier RH, Rashid M. Health Status of North Korean Refugees in Toronto: A Community Based Participatory Research Study. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*. 2017;19(1):15-23.
- 76. Lane G, Farag M, White J, Nisbet C, Vatanparast H. Chronic health disparities among refugee and immigrant children in Canada. *Applied physiology, nutrition, and metabolism* = *Physiologie appliquee, nutrition et metabolisme.* 2018;43(10):1043-1058.
- 77. Amstutz D, Gonçalves D, Hudelson P, Stringhini S, Durieux-Paillard S, Rolet S. Nutritional Status and Obstacles to Healthy Eating Among Refugees in Geneva. *Journal of immigrant and minority health*. 2020;22(6):1126-1134.
- 78. Chernet A, Probst-Hensch N, Sydow V, Paris DH, Neumayr A, Labhardt ND. Cardiovascular diseases risk factors among recently arrived Eritrean refugees in Switzerland. *BMC Res Notes*. 2019;12(1):668.
- 79. Belau MH, Bassil M, Laukamp A, Kraemer A. Body mass index and associated factors among refugees living in North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Nutr.* 2021;7(1):12.
- 80. Laukamp A, Prüfer-Krämer L, Fischer F, Krämer A. Health of Syrian unaccompanied asylum seeking adolescents (UASA) at first medical examination in Germany in comparison to UASA from other world regions. *BMC International Health and Human Rights*. 2019;19(1).
- 81. Stellinga-Boelen AAM, Wiegersma PA, Bijleveld CMA, Verkade HJ. Obesity in asylum seekers' children in The Netherlands the use of national reference charts. *Eur J Public Health*. 2007;17(6):555-559.
- 82. Harkensee C, Andrew R. Health needs of accompanied refugee and asylum-seeking children in a UK specialist clinic. *Acta Paediatrica, International Journal of Paediatrics*. 2021;110(8):2396-2404.
- 83. Bermingham M, Brock K, Nguyen D, Tran-Dinh H. Body mass index and body fat distribution in newly-arrived Vietnamese refugees in Sydney, Australia. *European Journal of Clinical Nutrition*. 1996;50(10):698-700.
- 84. Chandra M, Duri A, Smith M. Prevalence of chronic disease risk factors in 35-to 44-yearold humanitarian arrivals to New South Wales (NSW), Australia. *Aust J Prim Health*. 2019;25(1):19-23.
- 85. Lindsay K, Hanes G, Mutch R, McKinnon E, Cherian S. Looking beyond: complex holistic care needs of Syrian and Iraqi refugee children and adolescents. *Arch Dis Child*. 2021.
- 86. Maldari T, Elsley N, Rahim RA. The health status of newly arrived Syrian refugees at the Refugee Health Service, South Australia, 2016. *Australian journal of general practice*. 2019;48(7):480-486.

- 87. Newman K, O'Donovan K, Bear N, Robertson A, Mutch R, Cherian S. Nutritional assessment of resettled paediatric refugees in Western Australia. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health.* 2019;55(5):574-581.
- 88. Renzaho AM, Bilal P, Marks GC. Obesity, type 2 diabetes and high blood pressure amongst recently arrived Sudanese refugees in Queensland, Australia. *Journal of immigrant and minority health / Center for Minority Public Health*. 2014;16(1):86-94.
- 89. Zwi K, Rungan S, Woolfenden S, Woodland L, Palasanthiran P, Williams K. Refugee children and their health, development and well-being over the first year of settlement: A longitudinal study. *Journal of Paediatrics and Child Health*. 2017;53(9):841-849.
- 90. Guerin PB, Elmi FH, Corrigan C. Body composition and cardiorespiratory fitness among refugee Somali women living in New Zealand. *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health.* 2007;9(3):191-196.
- 91. McLeod A, Reeve M. The health status of quota refugees screened by New Zealand's Auckland Public Health Service between 1995 and 2000. *New Zealand Medical Journal*. 2005;118(1224).
- 92. Reeve AMF. Change in health profile of refugees resettling in New Zealand, 1980-2014. *The New Zealand medical journal.* 2020;133(1527):51-70.
- 93. Kim YJ, Kim SG, Lee YH. Prevalence of general and central obesity and associated factors among north Korean refugees in South Korea by duration after defection from North Korea: A cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health.* 2018;15(4).
- 94. Cooper AJ, Gupta SR, Moustafa AF, Chao AM. Sex/Gender Differences in Obesity Prevalence, Comorbidities, and Treatment. *Curr Obes Rep.* 2021;10(4):458-466.
- 95. The female face of displacement: 21 million women and girls uprooted by conflict and violence around the world. Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre. March 5, 2020. https://www.internal-displacement.org/media-centres/the-female-face-of-displacement-21-million-women-and-girls-uprooted-by-conflict-and
- 96. Alidu L, Grunfeld EA. A systematic review of acculturation, obesity and health behaviours among migrants to high-income countries. *Psychol Health.* 2018;33(6):724-745.
- 97. Labree LJ, van de Mheen H, Rutten FF, Foets M. Differences in overweight and obesity among children from migrant and native origin: a systematic review of the European literature. *Obes Rev.* 2011;12(5):e535-547.
- 98. Zhang Q, Liu R, Diggs LA, Wang Y, Ling L. Does acculturation affect the dietary intakes and body weight status of children of immigrants in the U.S. and other developed countries? A systematic review. *Ethn Health*. 2019;24(1):73-93.